BOARD OF SELECTMEN
Minutes of August 6, 2012

MEMBERS PRESENT: Chairman Bruce Breton called the meeting to order at 7:00 PM. Selectmen Kathleen
DiFruscia and Roger Hohenberger were present, as was Assistant Town Administrator Dana Call. Selectmen
Phil LoChiatto and Ross McLeod, as well as Town Administrator David Sullivan were excused. Mr. Breton
opened with the Pledge of Allegiance.

ANNOUNCEMENTS: Mrs. DiFruscia reminded all that the Annual Senior Picnic would take place the
following Friday at the Windham High School.

Mr. Breton advised he had been fortunate enough to serve as a judge at the Miss Rockingham County pageant
held at the High School; noting it had been well attended and that all had been impressed with the facility.

Chief McPherson advised that the Department had compiled a grant application to obtain SCBA equipment,
similar to that submitted the previous year which had not been awarded. He indicated he had spoken to
Senators Shaheen and Ayotte; both of whom were drafting letters of support for the grant for which he
extended his thanks. The Chief noted that the Board would hear more about this during the CIP process.
Discussion ensued regarding the timing of the award, and that this is a 95/5% split with the approximate
overall cost to the Town being $10-11K.

LIAISON: None.
MINUTES: None.
CORRESPONDENCE: None.

INDEPENDENT AUDIT REPORT: Mr. Bob Vachon and Ms. Jenn Dorr of Vachon Clukay & Co presented
the attached overview of the Town’s audit results to the Board. Discussion ensued regarding the Management
Letter comments pertaining to the Tax Collector’s office and Mrs. Call noted that these issues have been
resolved with the hiring of a Deputy Tax Collector. Further discussion ensued regarding automating of tax
deposits to avoid backlogs, which Mrs. Call indicated the Town had looked into in the past; however she was
hesitant to implement it given that it is a fee-based process.

Ms. Dorr advised that the auditors had noted, but not included in the management letter, observations
regarding the process by which funds are transferred to and expended by the Library, as well as the use of
unexpended funds at year-end. Further discussion ensued regarding the lack of a firm rule established by the
Department of Revenue Administration regarding this, and the possible implementation of a procedure at the
local level to address it.

Mr. Vachon noted that part of the problem is related to the independent nature of the Library Trustees, and
Mrs. Call suggested that a workshop be scheduled with the Trustees. She added that, in theory, if the Library
has unexpended “fund balances” each year, then their ensuing appropriation could be reduced. Further
discussion ensued regarding the processing of invoices, differences noted from Town to Town, and that a
workshop with the Trustees in the future might be needed. Mr. Breton requested that the auditors address this
in a letter to the Board, and Mr. Vachon agreed; adding that they could also attend the workshop at no cost to
the Town.

Mr. Hohenberger inquired in what area the Town had increased its assets by $1.5M, and Ms. Dorr replied
likely in new roads. Mr. Arthur Klemm approached seeking clarification of the term “unqualified opinion”.
Mr. Vachon indicated it was an accounting term, which meant there were no issues with the audit.

After further, brief discussion, the Board thanked Mr. Vachon and Ms. Dorr for attending.

DEPARTMENT OF TRANSPORTATION: Mr. William Lambert, State Traffic Engineer, was present to

address the Board’s concerns regarding both the westbound slip lane at the Wall Street intersection and the
traffic signal “trip” mechanism at North Lowell Road and Route 111.
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Mr. Lambert explained that the Wall Street intersection was improved and signalized as part of the Shaw’s
project and that the developer would have gone to both the State and Town with traffic studies. He noted that,
as part of that review, it had been determined that a second lane was required in order to avoid delays. Mr.
Lambert acknowledged that the Town had made several requests to change the second lane to a right turn only,
however, no real, new numbers were available to dispute the original study. He added that the State believed
the current configuration was correct, and noted that the Board must also consider the impacts of the new 1-93
project on said intersection in the future.

Mrs. DiFruscia noted that the issue is with cars that line up in the right lane in order to try and beat those in the
left going straight. She indicated that near collisions happen all the time, and added that it also ties up the cars
trying to take a right and creates a dangerous situation. Discussion ensued.

Mr. Hohenberger expressed concern regarding road rage, and noted that 1000” further down Route 111 there is
a right turn only lane. Discussion ensued and Mr. Lambert noted that traffic signals, by definition, cause
delays.

Mr. Breton requested that the Chiefs offer their opinion. Chief Lewis indicated that he agreed with the DOT in
that, without the second lane, traffic would back up past the 93 ramps. He noted that he’s received no
complaints about it, but added he did not have any accident statistics available. Chief McPherson noted that the
Highway Safety Committee had looked at the intersection back in 2008, and had not made any
recommendation regarding a change. He added that the Fire Department has no data to support an increase in
accidents, but rather he noted that accidents would likely occur if the intersection were changed. Discussion
ensued regarding the 1-93 project, and the Village Green versus Shaws intersection. Chief Lewis inquired
whether the DOT could extend the right turn lane as it is all the way down to the Village Green light, and it
was noted that there is not enough road shoulder to do so.

Mr. Dennis Senibaldi approached noting that he believed the issues were caused by drivers in both lanes and
that people simply need to be courteous. He added that the traffic study indicates the need for the lane and it
would be a mistake to change the configuration.

Discussion moved to the North Lowell Road/Route 111 signal, and Mr. Lambert indicated that the issue of
wait time is related to the loop detector in that if one goes beyond it when approaching the light it will
deactivate. He indicated that the actual location of the loop needs to be better depicted and that doing so should
resolve the issue. Discussion ensued regarding similar efforts to correct the issue in the past, and Mr. Lambert
indicated technicians could be in town the following day to evaluate the signal.

Representative Charles McMahon approached indicating these issues relate to funding and a discussion ensued
regarding the 1-93 project, and a need for a time certain for completion of the Route 111 bump-out. Mr. Breton
asked that staff schedule Senator Rausch, Commissioner Clements, and DOT Representative Peter Stamnas on
a future agenda to discuss these items. Chief McPherson noted that the field office for the 1-93 project is right
in town, and he was confident that anyone could visit it to review maps and get more information on the
project. Discussion ensued, and Chief McPherson and Mrs. DiFruscia indicated they would visit the field
office the following day to get more information.

The Chair extended thanks to Mr. Lambert for attending and then called a five minute recess.

HIGHWAY AGENT: Mr. McCartney noted that the following bids had been received relative to paving
projects:

Vendor Sirod Rd Old Mill Rd Pilgrim Rd
Brox Industries, Dracut MA $126,800 $74,950 $73,900
Tate Brothers Paving, Hudson NH $133,859 $48,350 $66,960
Hudson Paving, Hudson NH $133,712 $88,624 $90,753
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He noted that Tate had advised him that, if the roads were to be awarded individually, he would like to
withdraw his bid for Old Mill Road. Discussion ensued regarding Tate’s misunderstanding of the bid
specifications, and that package proposals are typically not sought.

Mr. Hohenberger then moved that the Board reject all bids, and that Mr. McCartney request package proposals
from the three bidders.

Mr. Breton inquired how much funding was available, and Mr. McCartney replied approximately $400K.
Discussion ensued as to whether or not to add an additional road/project, and Mr. Hohenberger amended his
motion to add that a fourth road be added to the scope of work.

Mrs. DiFruscia second and the motion passed 3-0.

Snow Removal Equipment/Round 2 Truck: Mr. McCartney advised that the same procedure had been followed
and the only bids received were from the previous two vendors who had held their prices as follows:

H.P. Fairfield, Pembroke NH — total bid of $69,311.00
Donovan Equipment, Londonderry NH — total bid of $76,265.00

Mr. Hohenberger moved and Mrs. DiFruscia seconded to award the bid for snow removal equipment to HP
Fairfield of Pembroke NH. Passed 3-0.

FINANCIAL UPDATE: Mrs. Call presented her quarterly financial update to the Board, as attached.
OLD/NEW BUSINESS: None.

NON-PUBLIC SESSION: Mrs. DiFruscia moved and Mr. Hohenberger seconded to enter into nonpublic
session in accordance with RSA 91-A:3 Il b, ¢ and e. Roll call vote all “yes”. The topics of discussion were
personnel, reputations and legal.

The Board, Mrs. Call, Chief Lewis, and Ms. Devlin were in attendance in the first session.

The Board discussed the vacant officer position. Mrs. DiFruscia moved and Mr. Hohenberger seconded to
extend an offer of employment to the recommended candidate subject to the Employee policy. Passed 3-0.

Chief Lewis updated the Board on a legal matter. No decisions were made.

Chief Lewis updated the Board on a personnel matter. No decisions were made.

The Board, Mrs. Call, and Ms. Devlin were in attendance in the final session.

Mrs. Call updated the Board on a matter regarding tax deeding. Mr. Hohenberger moved and Mrs. DiFruscia
seconded to allow Administration to enter into negotiation as discussed; with a deadline of September 4.
Passed 3-0.

Mr. Hohenberger moved and Mr. LoChiatto seconded to adjourn. Passed 3-0.

Meeting was adjourned at 9:30 PM.

Respectfully submitted,

Wendi Devlin, Administrative Assistant.

Note: These minutes are in draft form and have not been submitted to the Board for approval.
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Town of Windham, NH

Review of Audited Financial Statements as of
and for the Year Ended December 31, 2011




Independent Auditor’s Report &
New Accounting Policies

» The Town received an unqualified
opinion on its financial statements as of
December 31, 2011.

» During the year, the Town implemented
GASB 54 - Fund Balance Reporting and
Governmental Fund Type Definitions.

b



Government-Wide Statement of Net
Assets - Exhibit A -ALL FUNDS (Pagel)

» Total assets of the Town are $55
million, an increase of $1.5 Million
from the prior year.

» Capital assets totaled $36.6 million.

» Total liabilities totaled $17.7 Million.

b



Statement of Net Assets (Continued)

» Net assets at year end totaled $37.8 Million,
with $36 Million Invested in Capital Assets,
Net of Related Debt, $346 Thousand was
Restricted and Unrestricted Net Assets of
$1.4 Million.

b



Government Wide Statement of Activities -
Exhibit B-ALL FUNDS (Page 2)

» Total governmental activities expenses
totaled $14.4 Million, a decrease from the
prior year of $160 Thousand.

» Total revenues were $15.1 Million, an
increase over the prior year of $726
Thousand.

» Net assets increased $751 Thousand.

b



Governmental Funds Balance Sheet -
Exhibit C (Page 3)

» During 2011, the Town implemented
GASB 54 which resulted in fund balance
being reported in 5 new categories:
Nonspendable, Restricted, Committed,
Assigned and Unassigned.

» Under the new standard, the previously
reported “unreserved” fund balance is
now shown as “unassigned” fund

I balance.



Governmental Balance Sheet (Continued)

» The General Fund unassigned fund balance at
vear end totaled a deficit $1.3 Million which is
mostly attributable to the “sixty day rule” for
property tax recognition.

» Property taxes billed and still uncollected
sixty days after year end have been included
as deferred revenue under modified accrual
accounting methods.

b



Governmental Balance Sheet (Continued)

» Total fund balance for Other Governmental
Funds totaled $1.8 Million.

» These funds include the recreation fund,
public safety details fund, land purchase
conservation fund, the treasurer held
expendable trust funds for health insurance
and cable, and several other smaller funds.

b



Statement of Revenues, Expenditures and Changes
in Fund Balances-Governmental Funds - Exhibit D
(Page 4)

» General Fund expenditures and other
financing uses exceeded revenues
and other financing sources by $407
Thousand.

» Other Governmental Funds revenues
and other financing sources
exceeded expenditures and other
financing uses by $237 Thousand.

b



General Fund Budgetary Basis
Financial Statements - Sch. 1(Page 26)

» Total General Fund revenues exceeded

budgeted estimates by $382
Thousand.

o Actual tax revenues were $97 Thousand
more than estimated.

- Charges for services were $101 Thousand
more than estimated.

> Miscellaneous revenues were $103
Thousand more than estimated.
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General Fund Budgetary Basis
Financial Statements - Sch. 1(Page 26)

» Total expenditures of $12.6 Million
were $222 Thousand less than the
final budgeted amounts.

» Areas with significant savings were:
- General government - $67 Thousand
> Culture and recreation - $65 Thousand
- Capital outlay - $46 Thousand

» Actual revenues exceeded actual
expenditures on the budgetary basis
by $158 Thousand.
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Budgetary Fund Balance

» The Budgetary Fund Balance is what is
available to manage the town’s tax
rate.

» The Town’s unassignhed budgetary
fund balance at December 31, 2011 is
$902,311.

» This is 2% of the total town, school,
S%Lﬂty and village appropriations for

b



Report on Internal Controls

» No issues in internal control were noted during
our audit for 2011.

» As part of our audit, we perform walkthroughs on
all significant financial processes of the various
departments throughout the Town.

» Our walkthroughs include inquiries of employees
to determine what procedures are to be followed.
We then test transactions from during the year to
determine if those procedures are being properly
implemented.

b




Audit - Controls Tested

» The departments that we performed
walkthroughs for were:

Recreation

Police Special Details
Tax Collector

Town Clerk

Finance Office - Town Hall (Payroll and Accounts
Payable)

» We found controls to be working effectively in
these various departments based on selected
transactions.




Management Letter

» There was a management letter issued this year
to address the following:

- Tax lien compliance - we noted that the tax lien
redemption notices were not being registered with the
Registry of Deeds within the 30 day period required.

> Tax collector deposits - we noted that there was a
significant amount of tax deposits that were not

deposited in a timely manner after receipt by the tax
office.

o Other Observations




Thank You

» On behalf of Bob Vachon, myself and the
members of our firm, we thank you for
allowing us to continue to serve as your
independent auditors.

» We also want to express our appreciation to
the Town’s management team, especially
the Finance Office for their assistance

during the audit.

b




Finance Update - 2nd Quarter 2012

2012 Budget to Actual through 6/30/12 - Discussion Points:

Expenditures

Most line items should be approximately 50% expended, other than certain items paid in
large increments early in the year or one-time payments as previously discussed.:

Across several budgets:

Vehicle Fuel is running within budget overall:

Type 2012 Budgeted | YTD Actual

Price/Gal Avg Price/Gal
Unleaded $3.52 $3.41 Net of Fed tax
Diesel $3.60 $3.22 Net of State tax

Health Insurance — all budgets will show an excess of % spent due to a significant
portion of the annual premiums to be paid from the Health Expendable trust
(employee co-pays); some will be offset by employees coming off the plan

Departments:

Elections — Pending submission of hours for Supervisors of the Checklist; March
ballots were longer than budgeted, thus this line is overexpended $4,459

General Government Property Maintenance — Adjusting the budget for the
$12,000 allocated for special projects this year, budget line is 45% expended
Legal Expense — Portion allocated for Union related legal expenses will be
overexpended due to costs incurred for law firms and arbitrators in settling
outstanding grievances

Police Overtime — The unforeseen extended absence of several patrol officers due
to injury, disability and retirements has caused this line item to be overexpended
through the second quarter, with some offsetting savings to be reflected in the
regular salary line item; Chief Lewis has previously addressed this with the Board
and is continuing to watch this budget overage.

Police Vehicle Equipment/Radio Communications — New/Replacement vehicles
have been purchased, with some remaining equipment installation to be
completed; $6,400 in budgetary funds originally designated for radio equipment
have been reallocated to enable the department to replace the cruiser which was
totaled in an accident earlier this year

Dispatch Overtime — The unforeseen turnover in the department has caused this
line item to be overexpended through the second quarter, with some offsetting
savings to be reflected in the regular salary line item; in addition, the part-time
Dispatcher has been covering shifts, causing the overexpenditure in the Social
Security line item

Highway — Vehicle Maintenance is a bit higher than expected, but there will be
other offsetting savings within the department budget, as previously noted
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Finance Update - 2nd Quarter 2012

e Solid Waste - Waste removal under budget due to timing of monthly payments
(only 5 months’ paid to date)

e Retirement — State surcharge budgeted for one of our retired employees will likely
be a savings due to the recent passing of legislation which repealed the “spiking”
assessments which were going to take effect this year

e Insurance — the Town will have a $32,672 budgetary savings from the workers
compensation premium holiday, as previously reported to the Board

Revenues
Most line items are in line with expectations; we will watch two more months’ of activity
to determine if budgeted amounts remain reasonable and for preliminary consideration
of the tax rate setting due September 1.
e Interest & Penalties on taxes received to date is high, however, much of this is
received around the time of the spring tax lien, thus it may level out for the year
e Building permit fees are running a little higher than expected, but this may also
level out for the year
e Sale of Town Property reflects the sale of the 1999 dump truck used by the Solid
Waste Management department for $8,760 at auction; portion of proceeds
($5,250) will be used towards the purchase of a 9’ plow for the department’s
Takeuchi Wheel Loader, thus the vehicle equipment line item will be
overexpended, with the offsetting revenue reflected here
e Income from other Sources reflects funding to be received from the State/Fed
grant for the Highway Truck, which has not yet been submitted for
reimbursement

Other items to watch for tax rate setting purposes include the amount of abatements
issued this year, primarily pertaining to settlements involving commercial property
assessments, which represent $203,709 to date this year, as compared to a total of
$126,159 issued during 2011

Special Funds

Year-to-date summary is attached.
e School Impact Fee funds —$100,000 was requested by the School District from
the balance in the 2 school impact fee accounts and was transferred in July.

Trust Funds:

One item of note is regarding the Earned Time Trust account. Due to three long-standing
employees that have retired so far this year, approximately $77,500 in accumulated
earned time due these employees has been preliminarily paid out of regular salary portion
of the budget. For the first time since 2007, the operating budget (Police and
Administration specifically), will not be able to absorb these payouts, and we may have
to withdraw some, if not all, from the Earned Time Trust account to reimburse the
operating budget. This will be analyzed further and presented to the Board at a later date.

sk sk sk sk skookookok
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